## **Public Interest Law Reporter**

Volume 15 Issue 2 Spring 2010

Article 6

2010

# Should "Bum-bashing" Be a Hate Crime?

Jeff McDonald

Follow this and additional works at: http://lawecommons.luc.edu/pilr



**O** Part of the Civil Rights and Discrimination Commons, and the Human Rights Law Commons

#### **Recommended Citation**

Jeff McDonald, Should "Bum-bashing" Be a Hate Crime?, 15 Pub. Interest L. Rptr. 115 (2010). Available at: http://lawecommons.luc.edu/pilr/vol15/iss2/6

This Feature is brought to you for free and open access by LAW eCommons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Public Interest Law Reporter by an authorized administrator of LAW eCommons. For more information, please contact law-library@luc.edu.

# SHOULD "BUM-BASHING" BE A HATE CRIME?

by Jeff McDonald

As far as authorities can tell, August Felix's only crime was living on the

Felix, a homeless man, was severely beaten with no apparent motive other than amusement.<sup>2</sup> His plight is representative of a larger trend of unprovoked violence against the homeless.<sup>3</sup>

In response, legislators have been gathering support for adding the homeless as a protected class to state and federal hate crime laws.<sup>4</sup> However, calls for protection have also encountered resistance.<sup>5</sup>

#### Passing Legislation

On April 6, 2006, Maine became the first state to offer stiffer penalties for attacks against homeless people.<sup>6</sup> The state law empowers judges to issue harsher sentences at their discretion for crimes against victims selected because they were homeless.<sup>7</sup>

Not long after, Maryland went a step further.<sup>8</sup> On May 7, 2009, it became the first state to incorporate non-discretionary protection for the homeless into its hate crime statute.<sup>9</sup> Like Maine, Maryland added homelessness to race, religious belief, national origin, disability, gender and sexual orientation on its list of protected classes.<sup>10</sup> The new law went into effect on Oct. 1, 2009.<sup>11</sup>

Since 2009, California, Florida, Ohio, South Carolina, Alaska, Texas and the District of Colombia have considered enacting special protection laws for the homeless class. <sup>12</sup> The bills in Texas and Ohio were defeated, but legislation in California, South Carolina, Alaska, Florida and D.C. is still pending. <sup>13</sup>

Many other states have considered measures to protect the homeless in recent years. <sup>14</sup> Nevada's 2007 proposal would not only have added homeless individuals to the protected ranks of hate crime classes but would have allowed the victim to collect actual and punitive damages, as well as attorney's fees. <sup>15</sup>

While special legislative consideration for the homeless is gaining traction in several states, homelessness is not currently a protected class under federal hate crime statutes. <sup>16</sup> Specifically, the Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act of 1994, which addresses major categories of violent crime, does not include homeless people as a protected class. <sup>17</sup> The Act defines a hate crime as one "in which the defendant intentionally selects a victim . . . because of the actual or perceived race, color, religion, national origin, ethnicity, gender, disability or sexual orientation of any person." <sup>18</sup>

Impelled by the persistent attacks on the homeless in recent years, members of Congress have introduced two pending proposals to provide extra services to homeless crime victims.<sup>19</sup> One proposal would amend the Hate Crimes Statistics Act, a law tasking the FBI with collecting information on crimes motivated by race, religion, sexual orientation, disability or ethnicity.<sup>20</sup> This change would require tracking crimes against the homeless.<sup>21</sup> The other proposal au-

McDonald: Should "Bum-bashing" Be a Hate Crime?

thorizes special housing benefits for victims even if they were previously homeless.<sup>22</sup>

VICTIMS OF HOMELESS VIOLENCE

The push for legislation has been spurred by several shocking high-profile instances of violence.<sup>23</sup> On March 26, 2006, police discovered August Felix, 54, one of Orlando's homeless residents, crumpled on the driveway of a condominium building with severe blunt force head injuries.<sup>24</sup>

Felix could not identify his attackers before dying in the hospital.<sup>25</sup> He only knew that they were youths.<sup>26</sup> Six local teens were eventually charged with the beating.<sup>27</sup>

The violence in Orlando followed closely on the heels of similar attacks in Fort Lauderdale.<sup>28</sup> On the night of Jan. 12, 2006, a group of teens beat three unrelated homeless men in a random spree of violence.<sup>29</sup> The victims were slashed, pounded with baseball bats and shot with paintball guns.<sup>30</sup> Jacques Pierre, 60, and Raymond Perez, 52, were hospitalized with life-threatening injuries, but survived.<sup>31</sup>

Forty-five-year-old Norris Gaynor was not so lucky.<sup>32</sup> He was bludgeoned to death while sleeping on a park bench.<sup>33</sup> The spree gained worldwide notoriety when security camera footage of Perez's beating was broadcast on national television networks and the Internet.<sup>34</sup>

"A NATIONWIDE PROBLEM"

According to the National Coalition for the Homeless (NCH), Florida leads the nation in violence against the homeless, with 30 separate incidents reported in 2008.<sup>35</sup> California follows with 22.<sup>36</sup>



Homeless individuals often fail to report acts of violence against them out of fear of authorities

Attacks are most common in urban areas, with the highest incidences of violence occurring in warm weather states.<sup>37</sup> Here, the homeless population spends more time outdoors and stands out conspicuously against crowds of tourists.<sup>38</sup> They are more visible and more accessible to anyone who wishes them harm.<sup>39</sup>

But attacks are by no means limited to those sunny places.<sup>40</sup> "It's a nationwide problem," said Neil Donovan, Executive Director of NCH.<sup>41</sup> He believes that increased instances of violence in Florida and California only reflect higher rates of reporting.<sup>42</sup> "If there was capacity to collect this information, as there is in Florida or California, then the numbers would be much greater than one would suspect."<sup>43</sup>

Over the 10 years the NCH has been keeping track, acts of violence against the homeless have been reported in 46 states, Washington, D.C. and Puerto Rico.<sup>44</sup> In those incidents, 244 homeless individuals were killed.<sup>45</sup>

"The information that we gather and have been gathering over the past 10 years shows that the number of incidents from last year to this year has re-

mained relatively the same," Donovan said. 46 "However, the severity has increased. The resulting death from injuries has increased."47

Homeless people often clash amongst themselves over turf or resources. 48 In most reported cases, however, it is a domiciled outsider who attacks. 49 In incidents compiled by the NCH, attackers are often intoxicated and acting impulsively. 50 Homeless attackers also tend to be young. 51 Over the past 10 years, 78 percent of those accused or convicted were 25 or younger.<sup>52</sup> Over half were younger than 19.53

Those arrested for gratuitous violence against the homeless often claim inspiration from Bumfights, a series of videos distributed on DVD and the Internet.<sup>54</sup> In the four *Bumfights* videos, producers induce homeless men to fight each other and perform dangerous stunts in exchange for money and alcohol.<sup>55</sup> Their popularity has spawned copycats like The Bum Hunter, a Steve Irwin parody video in which the narrator pounces on unsuspecting homeless people as though he is wrangling animals.<sup>56</sup>

These bum-bashing movies capitalize on a perception of homeless people as inhuman and expendable.<sup>57</sup> Regardless of whether the videos are a cause or a symptom of negative attitudes towards the homeless, their popularity is undeniable.58 A search in March 2010 for "bum fight" on Youtube.com returned over 9,500 videos.59

Another factor that turns the public violent is the virtual criminalization of homelessness in many communities. 60 Cities such as Los Angeles and Atlanta, have passed strongly enforced ordinances against panhandling, loitering or sleeping outside. 61 Homeless advocates, like the NCH, fear that they give residents the attitude that the homeless should be pushed out of town.<sup>62</sup>

As a class, homeless individuals may be the most poorly equipped people to defend against targeted violence. 63 They often lack refuge from the public, suffer from mental and physical handicaps and avoid law enforcement authorities out of fear.64

#### DEFINING HOMELESSNESS AS A HATE CRIME

Hate crime legislation has its roots in the civil rights movement. In the late 1960s, Congress passed civil rights laws that specified punishments for depriving anyone of basic civil rights on account of color, race or national origin. The first hate crime legislation at the state level was passed in California in September 1987.

As the laws developed, states began departing from the federal model.<sup>68</sup> They focused on the group classification of the victim and relaxed requirements on the type of act committed.<sup>69</sup> In 1993, the U.S. Supreme Court unanimously affirmed the constitutionality of enhanced penalties for hate crimes.<sup>70</sup>

In advocating for stronger legislation, the NCH argues that homelessness shares features with many other recognized hate crime categories.<sup>71</sup> "Hate crimes are truly common in that the person is acting on a bias," said Donovan.<sup>72</sup> "It is a bias that is determined within their own mind that they believe they have justification to act upon."<sup>73</sup>

"I think that's where the similarities lie. Whether it be because of race or religion, whether it be about somebody's sexual preference or their economic situation, these are all conditions that people are judged upon."<sup>74</sup>

According to the NCH, class-based prejudice and violence are not stigmatized in some circles.<sup>75</sup> Because homeless people have less power and social influence than the general population,<sup>76</sup> they have an invisible status in society. Advocates fear that crimes against them are not taken as seriously as crimes against other citizens.<sup>77</sup>

Nevertheless, some question the value of hate crime protection for the homeless. The Application Specification as the Anti-Defamation League (ADL), maintain that such legal protection should be reserved for so-called "immutable" categories. These are characteristics people are unable to change about themselves, such as race and gender. The ADL argues that homelessness should not be considered with protected categories like disability or race because it is a fluctuating condition, making it more difficult to define and identify.

The authors of NCH's report, Hate, Violence, and Death on Main Street USA 2008, respond that other protected categories are at least as mutable as homelessness.<sup>82</sup> Forty states and the District of Columbia include religion as a protected classification.83 A Muslim can choose to stop practicing Islam, but a homeless man cannot usually choose to move into a home. Thus, these proponents argue that while homelessness is not immutable in the most restrictive sense, mutability should not be the determining factor.<sup>84</sup>

Still, critics of hate crimes in general, such as the conservative Traditional Values Coalition, doubt their fairness and effectiveness at all.85 Hate crime prosecutions often hinge on whether the accused uttered a trigger word, such as an ethnic slur, during the crime.<sup>86</sup> These triggers are frequently the only way to prove that the victim's protected classification motivated the attack.<sup>87</sup> Opponents like the Coalition argue that this is an arbitrary distinction in sentencing that makes a hate crime a crime of thought.88

Even if hate crime protections for the homeless become commonplace in the United States, special sentencing ultimately fails to address the underlying problem that the victims have no homes.<sup>89</sup> No law can entirely remove the dangers of sleeping on the street.90

Whitney Gent, spokesperson for the National Law Center on Homelessness and Poverty, acknowledges that a hate crime law initially may not be enough to offer much protection.<sup>91</sup> "We're not sure how likely it is that hate crime protection will stem violence against homeless people, as the people committing these violent acts would not necessarily be reading the laws protecting homeless people," she said.92

However, recognition of homelessness as a protected class sends a message that society is concerned about the homeless and acknowledges the problem.<sup>93</sup> Gent considers the legislation in terms of public perception.94 "[W]e understand these protections as being an important part of public education and outreach, which are more likely to result in decreased violence."95

In the meantime, homeless individuals remain vulnerable. And advocates will continue to campaign for more widespread protection as they search for ways to curb the brutality.

#### Notes

- 1 Todd Lewan, *Attacks on Homeless Soaring*, USA Today, Apr. 8, 2007, *available at http://www.usatoday.com/news/nation/2007-04-08-homelessattacks\_N.htm.*
- 2 Willoughby Mariano, *Teen Admits Beating Man*, Orlando Sentinel, Nov. 13, 2008, at B1.
- 3 Nat'l Coalition for the Homeless, Hate, Violence, & Death on Main Street USA 2008, 28 (2009) [hereinafter Nat'l Coalition].
- 4 Kate Davidson, *Debating Homeless Hate Crimes*, NPR, Oct. 18, 2009, *available at* http://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=113916951.
- 5 Josh Hafenbrack, Legislature Might Add Homeless to Hate Crimes Law, S. Fl. SUN-SENTINEL, Jan. 13, 2010, available at http://weblogs.sun-sentinel.com/news/politics/broward/blog/2010/01/legislature\_might\_add\_homeless.html.
- 6 Charlotte Albright, *Maine Adds Homeless to Hate-Crimes Law*, NPR, May 23, 2006, *available at* http://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=5425410.
- 7 Me. Rev. Stat. Ann. tit. 17, § 1151(8)(B) (2009).
- 8 NAT'L COALITION, supra note 3, at 44.
- 9 Id.
- 10 Md. Code Ann., [Crim. Law] § 10-304 (2009).
- 11 NAT'L COALITION, supra note 3, at 44.
- 12 Telephone Interview with Michael Stoops, Director of Community Organizing, Nat'l Coalition for the Homeless, in Wash., D.C. (Mar. 4, 2010); NAT'L COALITION, *supra* note 3, at 45.
- 13 NAT'L COALITION, supra note 3, at 45.
- 14 Id.
- 15 *Id.*
- 16 Id. at 39.
- 17 28 U.S.C. § 994 (2010).
- 18 *Id.*
- 19 NAT'L COALITION, supra note 3, at 41.
- 20 28 U.S.C. § 534 (2006).
- 21 NAT'L COALITION, supra note 3, at 41.
- 22 Id.
- 23 Lewan, supra note 1.
- 24 Id.
- 25 Id.
- 26 *Id.*
- 27 Mariano, supra note 2.
- 28 Tonya Alanez, He Heard Laughter, Felt Gruesome Pain Homeless Man Who Was Beaten Testifies at Pair's Murder Trial, S. Fl. SUN-SENTINEL, Sep. 11, 2008, at 1B.
- 29 Id.
- 30 Id.
- 31 *Id.*
- 32 *Id.*
- 33 Id.
- 34 Three Charged with Murder in Homeless Beating, MSNBC, Jan. 17, 2006, available at http://www.msnbc.msn.com/id/10834294.
- 35 NAT'L COALITION, supra note 3, at 28.
- 36 Id.

- 37 Id. at 31.
- 38 Albright, supra note 6.
- 39 Telephone Interview with Michael Stoops, supra note 12.
- 40 NAT'L COALITION, supra note 3, at 10.
- 41 Telephone Interview with Neil Donovan, Executive Director, Nat'l Coalition for the Homeless, in Wash., D.C. (Mar. 18, 2010).
- 42. Id.
- 43 Id.
- 44 NAT'L COALITION, supra note 3, at 10.
- 45 Id.
- 46 Telephone Interview with Neil Donovan, supra note 41.
- 47 Id.
- 48 Eric Lichtblau, Attacks on Homeless Bring Push on Hate Crime Laws, N.Y. Times, Aug. 8, 2009, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2009/08/08/us/08homeless.html.
- 49 Id.
- 50 Telephone Interview with Michael Stoops, supra note 12.
- 51 NAT'L COALITION, supra note 3, at 20.
- 52 Id.
- 53 Id.
- 54 Killer Cites 'Bumfights' as Influence, St. Petersburg Times, Sep. 30, 2006, available at http://www.sptimes.com/2006/09/30/State/Killer\_cites\_Bumfigh.shtml.
- 55 NAT'L COALITION, supra note 3, at 30.
- 56 YouTube The bum hunter, http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=k8RR9nECgFI (last visited Mar. 5, 2010).
- 57 Michael Stoops & Brian Levin, A Vile Teen Fad: Beating the Homeless, Christian Sci. Monitor, Oct. 18, 2006, at 9.
- 58 YouTube bum fight, http://www.youtube.com/results?search\_query=bum+fight&search\_type=aq=f (last visited Mar. 5, 2010) (YouTube search for "bum fight").
- 59 Id.
- 60 Telephone Interview with Michael Stoops, *supra* note 12.
- 61 Nat'l Coalition for the Homeless, Homes Not Handcuffs, 34 (2009); Susanna Capelouto, *Atlanta Passes Downtown Panhandling Ban*, NPR, Aug. 15, 2005, *available at* http://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=4800954.
- 62 Telephone Interview with Michael Stoops, supra note 12.
- 63 Davidson, supra note 4.
- 64 Telephone Interview with Michael Stoops, supra note 12.
- 65 18 U.S.C. § 242 (2006).
- 66 Id.
- 67 Cal. Penal Code § 422.6 (2005).
- 68 NAT'L COALITION, supra note 3, at 35-6.
- 69 *Id.* at 36.
- 70 Wisconsin v. Mitchell, 508 U.S. 476, 490 (1993).
- 71 NAT'L COALITION, supra note 3, at 37.
- 72 Telephone Interview with Neil Donovan, supra note 41.
- 73 Id.
- 74 Id.
- 75 Nat'l Coalition, supra note 3, at 37.
- 76 Id. at 38.
- 77 Telephone Interview with Michael Stoops, *supra* note 12.

### Loyola Public Interest Law Reporter Public Interest Law Reporter, Vol. 15, Iss. 2 [2010], Art. 6

- 78 Davidson, supra note 4; NAT'L COALITION, supra note 3, at 37.
- 79 Davidson, supra note 4.
- 80 NAT'L COALITION, supra note 3, at 37.
- 81 Davidson, supra note 4.
- 82 Id.
- 83 Anti-Defamation League Map of State Statutes, http://www.adl.org/99hatecrime/provisions.asp (last visited Mar. 5, 2010).
- 84 NAT'L COALITION, supra note 3, at 37.
- 85 Traditional Values Coalition, "Special Report," Hate Crimes Legislation: Unequal Treatment Under the Law 1 (2005), *available at* http://www.traditionalvalues.org/pdf\_files/HateCrimes.pdf [hereinafter Traditional Values].
- 86 Press Release, San Francisco Dist. Atty., Proving a Hate Crime without the Slur (Apr. 18, 2007), available at http://www.sfdistrictattorney.org/News.asp?id=272.
- 87 Id.
- 88 Traditional Values, supra note 85.
- 89 Telephone Interview with Michael Stoops, supra note 12.
- 90 Id.
- 91 Telephone Interview with Whitney Gent, Development and Communications Manager, National Law Center on Homelessness and Poverty, in Wash., D.C. (Mar. 19, 2010).
- 92 Id
- 93 Telephone Interview with Michael Stoops, supra note 12.
- 94 Telephone Interview with Whitney Gent, supra note 91.
- 95 Id